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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 14 January 2009

(2.00 pm – 3.00 pm)

MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice Chancellor



	Present
	Ms Bland, Dr Boehm, Professor Busfield, Dr Burnett, Mr Butler, Dr Campbell, Miss Cherrill, Professor Coakley, Professor Coles, Dr P Cox, Dr Dorussen, Professor Downton, Professor E Fox, Professor Francesconi, Mr Hall, Professor Han-Pile, Professor Henson, Professor Higgins, Professor Hopfl, Dr K Hulme, Professor P Hulme, Professor Jenkins, Dr M Jones, Mr Joondan, Dr Landman, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Dr Micklewright, Mr Murphy, Professor Radford, Dr Roper, Dr Rowlands, Dr Schulze, Dr Scott, Professor South, Dr Steel, Professor Temple, Professor Underwood, Dr Venn, Professor Vergo, Mr Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Brennan, Mr Cornes, Dr Hughes, Mr Kavakeb, Dr McGenity, Mr McGrath, Professor Manson, Dr Martin, Professor Rubin, Professor Sherer, Professor Tsang, Dr Watt

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Director of Finance, Director of Personnel Services, Director of Strategic Planning, Head of Admissions (minute secretary)

	
	

	By invitation
	Ms Bush, Ms Sample



	WELCOME
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new staff and student members to their first Senate meeting.
	 1/09

	
	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	No items were starred for discussion in addition to those already starred on the agenda sheet.
	 2/09

	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The Minutes of the meeting held on 15 October 2008, subject to an amendment to S.M.322/08, to note the correct cross-reference as S.MM.365-366/08.


	 3/09

	
	


	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	 4/09

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/09/1)
	

	
	

	Re-Appointment of Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Deans and Head of Department 


	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	(i)      that the following be re-appointed as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic and Regional Development), Dean of the Faculty of Science and Engineering and Dean of the Faculty of Social Sciences respectively for the periods indicated:

Professor Nigel South
PVC
1/8/09 – 31/7/12

Dr Paul Scott
Dean – Science & Engineering
1/8/09 – 31/7/10

Dr Mike Jones
Dean – Social Sciences
1/8/09 – 31/7/10


	 5/09

	
	

	
	(ii)     that the following be re-appointed as the Head of Department of Philosophy for the period indicated:

Professor Beatrice Han Pile
1/8/09 – 31/7/10


	 6/09

	
	

	Appointment of Head of Department

	
	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Professor Jane Wright be appointed as Head of the School of Law for the period 1/8/09 – 31/7/12.
	 7/09

	
	
	

	Correction


	

	Noted
	A correction to item 9 to read:

‘Candidature for Doctor of Science

Reported:
Vice-Chancellor's action on behalf of the Senate in approving the candidature for the award of Doctor of Science in accordannce with Regulation 4.78 of Professor Naci Balkan, School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering.’

	 8/09

	
	Items for information setting out details of Vice-Chancellor’s action on behalf of the Senate.


	 9/09


	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	 10/09

	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT  (S/09/2)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.
	 11/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported orally on a number of issues:


	

	
	Staff Cost Reduction

Some decisions in respect of applications for early retirement and voluntary severance had not yet been finalised. All applicants being considered had been notified. Overall the staff cost reduction target was expected to be attained; the voluntary severance scheme was part of a package of measures leading to the planned decrease in staff costs.

	 12/09

	
	Research Grants

Congratulations were extended to Professor Kevin Schurer for his success in winning a £1m ESRC grant for a project to be run jointly by the UK Data Archive and the Department of History.


	 13/09

	
	Capital Investment Programme

In mid-December 2008 HEFCE had approved the increase in borrowing to support the University's capital investment plan. 


	 14/09

	
	Phase 1 of the Clifftown Studios development had been completed on time in January 2009 and East 15 students were now using the new facilities. Phase 2, which was scheduled for completion in September 2009, would involve the creation of the University's third theatre.


	 15/09

	
	The Gateway Building was now complete and all floors were in use. Work was due to start shortly on the development of student residential accommodation, which would provide 560 study bedrooms in Southend by September 2010.


	 16/09

	
	The Lakeside Theatre on Colchester campus was due to be refurbished in summer 2009, to include a more prominent entrance at square level and full accessibility. The University was still seeking additional sponsorship from local businesses. The refurbishment would be funded in part by a bequest from Professor Winsten, formerly of the Department of Mathematics. 


	 17/09

	
	Additional projects for 2009 included the cleaning of campus buildings, improved external signage and the refurbishment of Square 2 at Colchester. A new room numbering system was also highly desirable. IT facilities would be upgraded in as many Colchester campus teaching rooms as possible.


	 18/09

	
	Consultation had begun on the development of a Student Centre, which would be housed in an extension to the Albert Sloman Library and was likely to include additional space for teaching and learning. The consultation would be complete in summer 2009 with a view to developing a brief for the design by the end of the year. The project was due for completion in 2012.

	 19/09

	
	Sports facilities at Colchester would be enhanced with a particular focus on expanding the fitness suite and providing additional facilities for football. The addition of a swimming pool was desirable but the progress of this project would depend on a successful fundraising campaign.


	 20/09

	
	Consideration would be given to replacing the Council Room, which had been converted into laboratories for Biological Sciences students.


	 21/09

	
	A written report on the capital investment plan would be provided to the next meeting of Senate.


	 22/09

	BUDGET UPDATE 2008/09 AND LATER YEAR FINANCIAL FORECASTS TO 2011/12 (S/09/3)


	

	Noted
	The Budget Update 2008/09 and Later Year Financial Forecasts to 2011/12 included radically different financial projections from previous versions, since it incorporated the financial impact of the capital investment plan and an assumed saving of £5m from the staff cost reduction exercise. Overall the University was on target to achieve its planned 5% surplus by October 2010, but some of this featured as planned expenditure, e.g. on capital developments.  
	 23/09

	
	
	

	
	The budget and financial forecasts were based on two key assumptions: (i) that the staff pay award in August 2009 would be no higher than 2%; and (ii) that the superannuation costs associated with the USS pension scheme would rise by 2%. These assumptions were deemed to be prudent and realistic. HEFCE teaching grant was expected to rise by no more than 3% and no additional income was due after 2008/09 following the introduction of variable tuition fees in 2006/07.
	 24/09

	
	
	

	
	The home and EU student number intake had increased by 17% in 2008/09 and a similar increase was planned for 2009/10. The aim was to grow numbers in Southend as far as possible; however, the overall priority was to secure HEFCE funded numbers, and student recruitment would be focused on areas where there was capacity. It was important to capitalise on recent successes, including the improvement in the University’s student satisfaction ratings. 
	 25/09

	
	

	2008 RESEARCH ASSESSMENT EXERCISE (S/09/4)


	

	Noted
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor paid tribute to all members of staff who had contributed to the University’s excellent RAE result. The University’s strategy to maximise the quality of its submissions had proved successful, resulting in a national rank of 9th compared with 10th position in the 2001 RAE. The consistent pattern of high rankings of individual subjects was particularly welcome, with six departments ranked in the top 20% of submissions in 2008, compared with three in 2001, and nine in the top 30% compared with five in 2001. Success in the RAE would impact positively on students since an enhanced reputation for the University was likely to increase the value of their degrees.
	 26/09

	
	
	

	
	The detailed analysis of Essex submissions at unit of assessment (UoA) level was now available and would be reviewed shortly by the Research Strategy Committee. The University would have access to all submissions made to UoAs later in the year. Departments would be invited to reflect on this information in due course.
	 27/09

	
	
	

	
	HEFCE was expected to publish its funding decisions following the 2008 RAE in early March 2009. A likely consequence of the changes to the RAE methodology was that funding would be spread more widely across the HE sector. It was not year clear whether the University’s success would translate into increased research funding.
	 28/09

	
	
	

	
	A correction was required to table 2 (paper S/09/4): Philosophy had been ranked 10th in the 2008 RAE. It was also acknowledged that several subjects, including Management and Mathematics, did not feature individually in the University’s RAE ranking table, since the research had been submitted to different UoAs.
	 29/09

	
	
	

	
	The planned Research Excellence Framework (REF) pilot study was now under way, but final details of the REF format were unlikely to be available until 2010. Early indications suggested that a peer panel based approach to assessment would be retained, with an increased reliance on metrics only in subjects where this was an effective assessment tool. The REF assessment was expected to take place in 2013.
	 30/09

	ANNUAL REVIEW PROCEDURES – JOINT REPORT OF ACADEMIC STAFFING AND PROFESSORSHIPS COMMITTEE (S/09/5)


	

	Received
	Proposed revised Annual Review Procedures, which had been prepared following extensive consultation, including consultation with the Essex branch of the UCU. 
	 31/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	A correction was required to paragraph A.124 to include reference to the requirement for candidates for promotion to Professor to submit a statement of their future objectives. This was current policy and had been omitted in error.
	 32/09

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor had received a letter from the Essex branch of the UCU requesting that reference to Performance and Development Reviews (PDR) be removed from the Annual Review Procedures. Concern was expressed about the relationship of PDR outcomes to an individual’s promotion objectives. The reference in paragraph B.107 to the use of ‘evidence’ from PDRs as part of a case for promotion was considered to be open to misunderstanding. The PDR process was independent from annual review and reference to PDR objectives as part of a case for promotion was voluntary and subject to the decision of the individual seeking promotion.
	 33/09


	
	
	

	Resolved
	that paragraph B.107 be replaced with the following wording from the introductory paragraphs in Section A of the Annual Review Procedures:
‘Through the annual Performance and Development Review members of staff are encouraged to consider the relationship between their personal objectives and those of both the department/school and the University.’
	 34/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	All applications for promotion (except promotion to Professor) were to be forwarded to the Personnel Section by the Head of Department together with a commentary from the Head or senior staff group, regardless of whether the application was strongly supported by the department.
	 35/09

	
	
	

	
	It was open to individuals currently on Academic with Research (R) contracts or their Head of Department to request discussion about a transfer to an Academic (T) contract at any time and independently of the Annual Review cycle. Such transfers required the approval of the Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellor.
	 36/09

	
	
	

	
	The proposed change of title of Teaching Fellow to Lecturer entailed no contractual change for the individuals concerned.
	 37/09

	
	
	

	
	The Annual Review timetable in the current academic year would not run according to the dates set out in the draft procedures. The timetable proposed for future years would be reviewed and, if necessary, refined in light of the first year of operation.
	 38/09

	
	
	

	
	Thanks were due to Professor Joan Busfield and staff in Personnel, particularly Sue Endean, Ellen Sample and Karen Bush, for their extensive work on the revised Annual Review Procedures. 
	 39/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Annual Review Procedures for Academic Staff set out in paper S/09/5 be approved, subject to amendments agreed by the Senate, for implementation in the 2008/09 Annual Review.
	 40/09

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Ordinance 39.3 be amended as follows:-

‘Professors, Readers and Senior Lecturers and other equivalent level Academic Staff shall, provided that they hold permanently established posts in the University, normally be appointed with permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances. Lecturers and other equivalent level Academic Staff who have held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a university, may, provided that they hold permanently established posts in the University, be appointed with permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances. Lecturers who are appointed without having held a permanent appointment in a teaching post in a University shall normally be appointed subject to confirmation after a probationary period of five three years, and if this appointment as Lecturer is confirmed they shall then have permanency of office (subject to the provisions of the Ordinances as to termination) to the retiring age specified in the Ordinances.
	 41/09

	
	

	Noted
	Section E of the Annual Review Procedures, relating to Appeals, would be submitted to the Senate for approval at its meeting in April 2009.
	 42/09

	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT TERMLY TO SENATE
	

	
	

	Academic Partnerships Board (S/09/6)
	

	
	

	(a)
Partnership with South East Essex College
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that BA (Hons) Music Production be re-validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of five years commencing September 2008.

	 43/09

	(b)
Partnership with Writtle College
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following programmes be validated for delivery at Writtle College for a period of five years commencing September 2009, subject to the conditions in the validation report being reviewed and monitored in accordance with arrangements agreed by the Board:

BSc (Hons) Sustainable Food Management (Marketing and Supply Chain 

Management)

BSc (Hons) Sustainable Food Management (Business Management)

BSc (Hons) Sustainable Food Management (Farm Livestock Production)

BSc (Hons) Sustainable Food Management (Arable Crop Production)

BSc (Hons) Sustainable Food Management with Global Crop Production

BSc (Ord) Sustainable Food Management

Foundation Degree Sustainable Food Management

Higher Certificate Food Studies

Continuing Education Certificate Food Studies

	 44/09

	
	

	Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee (S/09/7)
	

	
	

	(a)
Terms of Reference 
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the terms of reference of the Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee be amended with immediate effect as set out in Annex A of the Committee’s report (S/09/7, copy attached to the file copy of the minutes).


	 45/09


	Undergraduate School Board (S/09/8)


	

	(a)
Amendments to Undergraduate Rules of Assessment


	

	Resolved
	that the following amendments to the UG Rules of Assessment be approved from 2008/09:
(i) Department of Government 
that the pass mark for GV163-4-AU should be changed to 40% .

(ii) School of Health & Human Sciences
that the variation 'A failed element of assessment may be resubmitted on one occasion for a capped mark' should be reworded to read:

'Any failed element may be resubmitted on one occasion only for a capped mark.  A fail at second attempt will lead to a requirement to withdraw.'

	 46/09
 47/09
 48/09

	(b)  
Regulation of External Examiners and Oral Examinations


	

	Resolved
	that regulation 6.11 be deleted with immediate effect.

	 49/09

	(c)  
Rules of Assessment


	

	(i)
East 15 Professional Code of Conduct for Technical Theatre


	

	Resolved
	that the Professional Code of Conduct for Technical Theatre, attached as Annex 1 to the report of the Undergraduate School Board (S/09/8) be approved with immediate effect.

	 50/09

	(ii) 
East 15 Exceptions with regard to Reassessment

	

	Resolved
	that the following additions to the East 15 exceptions to the UG Rules of Assessment be approved with immediate effect:

Reassessment will not normally be possible in the following modules:

EA151 Stage Combat I and EA251 Stage Combat II 

EA253 Physical Skills II.

EA243 Community Theatre Arts Management.  


	 51/09

	(iii) 
Change to Year Zero (level 3) Rules of Assessment

	

	Resolved
	that the following amendment to the International Academy variations to the UG Rules of Assessment be approved with immediate effect:

For progression onto year 1 (level 4) of a four-year degree in 
BA Accounting, BA Accounting and Finance, BA Accounting with Economics, BA Accounting and Management, BSc Business Management, BSc Finance, BSc Financial Management

BSc in Computers and Electronics

BA/BSc Economics, BA/BSc International Economics, BA/BSc Financial Economics, BA/BSc Management Economics

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics

students will be required to achieve an aggregate pass mark of 40% in each module in order to pass.

	 52/09

	
	
	

	Graduate School Board (S/09/9)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards

	

	Resolved
	that the following new awards be approved for introduction with immediate effect:

MPhil/MSc by Dissertation in Business Administration

MPhil/MSc by Dissertation in Entrepreneurship

Doctoral Programme in Statistics and Data Analysis (part time)


	 53/09

	(b) 
Amendments to Rules of Assessment

	

	Resolved
	that the following amendments to the Rules of Assessment be approved with immediate effect: 

(i) that Section 2 of the Masters rules covering the rounding of marks be amended as follows:

For the purposes of these rules taught module averages, the overall weighted average for the taught modules and the mark for the dissertation will be rounded to the nearest whole number – i.e. 49.5 will count as 50, 49.4 as 49. 

(ii) that Section 2 of the Postgraduate Diploma rules covering the rounding of marks be amended as follows:

For the purposes of these rules taught module averages and the overall weighted average for the taught modules will be rounded to the nearest whole number – i.e. 49.5 will count as 50, 49.4 as 49. 

(iii) that Section 2 of the Graduate Diploma and Graduate Certificate rules covering the rounding of marks be amended as follows:

For the purposes of these rules taught module averages and the overall weighted average for the taught modules will be rounded to the nearest whole number – i.e. 39.5 will count as 40, 39.4 as 39. 

(iv) that Section 3.1 of the Masters rules covering the requirements for the award of a pass with distinction or merit be amended as follows: 

To obtain a merit a student should: 

(a) Obtain 180 credits at the first attempt except in the case of substantiated extenuating circumstances accepted by the Board of Examiners; 

(b) Obtain 120 credits at 60 or above, including which must include the dissertation; 

(c) Have no module mark below 50. 

To obtain a distinction a student should: 

(a) Obtain 180 credits at the first attempt, except in the case of substantiated extenuating circumstances accepted by the Board of Examiners 

(b) Obtain 120 credits at 70 or above, including which must include the dissertation; 

(c) Have no module mark below 50. 

(v) to permit the award of a Graduate Diploma with distinction, and with merit where a department chooses, where a student satisfies the following criteria: 

Pass with Merit (where applicable)

To obtain a merit a student should:

(a) Obtain 120 credits at the first attempt, except in the case of substantiated extenuating circumstances accepted by the Board of Examiners; 

(b) Obtain 80 credits at 50 or above, of which 60 should be at level 6

(c) Have no module mark below 40. 

Pass with Distinction 

To obtain a distinction a student should: 

(a) Obtain 120 credits at the first attempt, except in the case of substantiated extenuating circumstances accepted by the Board of Examiners; 

(b) Obtain 80 credits at 60 or above, of which 60 should be at level 6

(c) Have no module mark below 40. 

that the following amendment to the Rules of Assessment be approved with effect from 2009-10:

(vi) to introduce a requirement that at least 15 credits be passed at the first attempt for the award of a Postgraduate Certificate and a Graduate Certificate. 

	 54/09
 55/09
 56/09
 57/09
 58/09
 59/09
 60/09
 61/09



	(c)  
Variations to the PGT Credit Framework and Rules of Assessment


	

	(i)
Masters courses in the School of Health and Human Sciences

	

	Resolved
	that, with immediate effect, the Rules of Assessment for the MSc programmes in Physiotherapy, Speech and Language Therapy, Adult Nursing and Mental Health Nursing be amended to only require 150 credits to be passed on a first attempt for the award of a pass with either merit or distinction.

	 62/09

	(ii)
MSc Adult Nursing and MSc Mental Health Nursing

	

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment for the MSc Adult Nursing and the MSc Mental Health Nursing be amended, with immediate effect, to require students to both pass clinical assessments and complete the required clinical hours.

	 63/09

	(iii)
Department of History

	

	Resolved
	that the variation to the Masters Rules of Assessment for history MA programmes be amended to state that where students pass HR935 or HR996 a ‘pass’ would be recorded on the transcript.

	 64/09

	(iv)
Department of Language and Linguistics

	

	Resolved
	that the Department of Language and Linguistics be given in principle approval to offer a Postgraduate Diploma comprising 60 taught credits and 60 dissertation credits to students admitted under a Memorandum of Understanding with a named overseas institution.

	 65/09

	UCS Joint Academic Committee (S/09/10)


	

	(a)
Validation of New UCS Provision


	

	Resolved
	(i) that the following awards be approved for delivery at UCS Ipswich for a period of five years commencing January 2009, subject to the conditions in the validation report being met by agreed deadlines:

CertHE Health Sciences (Diagnostic Imaging)

FdSc Health Sciences (Diagnostic Imaging)

CertHE Health Sciences (Radiotherapy and Oncology)

FdSc Health Sciences (Radiotherapy and Oncology)

	 66/09

	
	(ii) that FdA Football Development and Coaching be approved for delivery at UCS Lowestoft for a period of five years commencing September 2009, subject to the conditions and requirements in the validation report being met by agreed deadlines.

	 67/09


	(b) 
Membership and Terms of Reference


	

	Resolved
	that that the following changes be made with immediate effect to the membership and terms of reference of the UCS Joint Academic Committee (revisions set out in Appendix 1 to the report of the UCS Joint Academic Committee (S/09/10, copy attached to file copy of the minutes):
· addition of the UCS Director of Planning and Resources to the membership of the Committee

· change in status of the UCS Students’ Union representative from observer to full member
· addition of statement that no resolution may be deemed to be carried that is not supported by the majority of University of East Anglia and University of Essex members present at the meeting.

	 68/09

	(c) 
Changes to validated provision


	

	Resolved
	that the following changes to validated provision be approved:

· Title change from BA (Hons) Model Design with Special Effects to BA (Hons) Model Design for Film and Television – UCS Ipswich

· Title change from BA (Hons) Photography and the Digital Image to BA (Hons) Photography – UCS Ipswich

	 69/09

	REPORTS OF FACULTY BOARDS


	

	Humanities & Comparative Studies (S/09/11)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following new awards be approved with effect from October 2009:

Postgraduate Certificate in Historical Studies (part-time)

BA Modern History (International Exchange)

BA Philosophy & Film

MA Creative Writing (full-time and part-time)

MA Philosophy, Politics, & Environmental Issues (full-time, part-time, and modular)

MA Philosophy, Sociology, & the Environment (full-time, part-time, and modular)

MA Wild Writing: Literature, Science, and the Environment (full-time and part-time)


	 70/09

	(b)
Amendment to Award Title


	

	Resolved
	that the following award title be changed with effect from October 2009:

from BA Contemporary Theatre Practice

to  BA Acting and Contemporary Theatre


	 71/09

	(c)
Discontinuation of Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be discontinued from October 2009:

BA History of Art and American Studies (3-year and 4-year)

PG Diploma in Acting*

PG Diploma in Acting for Film, TV, and Radio*

*These PG Diplomas will remain available as exit awards from MA programmes, but will no longer be available for admission.

	 72/09

	Social Sciences (S/09/12)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be approved with effect from October 2009:

BA Criminology

MSc European Integration

MSc European Politics

MSc Global and Comparative Studies

MSc International Relations

MSc Politics

MSc Political Behaviour

MSc Political Economy

MSc Public Opinion and Polling


	 73/09

	(b)
Amendment to Award Titles


	

	Resolved
	that the following award title be changed with immediate effect:

from BA Sociology and Media Studies

to BA Media, Culture and Society


	 74/09

	Resolved
	that the following award titles be changed with effect from October 2009:

from BA International Relations and Politics

to BA International Relations (3 – Year)

from BA International Relations and Politics

to BA International Relations (International Exchange: 4 – Year)

from MA Nation, Citizenship and Human Rights

to MA Migration and Citizenship


	 75/09

	Science & Engineering 


	

	Noted

	 76/09


	Law & Management 


	

	Noted

	 77/09

	International Academy Board (S/09/13)


	

	(a)
Approval of New Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the Graduate Diploma in Economics with English for Academic Purposes be approved for introduction in October 2009.

	 78/09

	(b)
Amendment to Award Title


	

	Resolved
	that the following award titles be changed with immediate effect :

from
Certificate of Higher Education in Business Management

to
Certificate of Higher Education in Business (Accounting, Finance and Management)
from
Certificate of Higher Education in Business

to 
Certificate of Higher Education in Business (International Entrepreneurship and Innovation)


	 79/09

	(c)
Discontinuation of Awards


	

	Resolved
	that the Certificate of Higher Education in Computing and Management be discontinued with effect from October 2009.

	 80/09

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT ANNUALLY TO SENATE
	

	
	
	

	Library Committee (S/09/14)


	

	Noted
	
	 81/09

	CHANGE TO NAME OF CENTRE FOR SYSTEMS BIOLOGY (S/09/15)


	

	Resolved
	that the Centre for Systems Biology be re-named the Centre for Analysis of Biological Systems (CABS) with immediate effect.


	 82/09

	AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES AND REGULATIONS (S/09/16)


	

	(i)
Ordinance 46


	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Ordinance 46 be revised as follows with effect from 2009/10 (deleted wording struck through):

Boards of Examiners

The Senate has delegated to Boards of Examiners the power to make the final decision on the results for courses/modules, progression, awards and degree classification for all students of the University, provided that the Board of Examiners is properly constituted in accordance with the procedures approved by the Senate.

	 83/09

	(ii)
Regulation 1.17


	

	Resolved
	that revision to Regulation 1.17 be approved, with immediate effect, as set out below (new wording underlined, deleted text struck through):

Regulation 1.17.

Applicants whose mother-tongue is not English are required to provide to the relevant University officer evidence that their ability to understand and express themselves in both written and spoken English is sufficiently high to enable them to derive full benefit from the programme of study for which they are applying. 

They are also required, unless exempted by the relevant University officer, to undertake a test of proficiency in written and spoken English conducted at the University. The test will normally take place in the first week of the Autumn term in which they enter the University. Students who register after the beginning of the Autumn term will take the test at a time arranged by the International Academy. On the basis of this test, students and their Departments will: 

. be advised that English classes are not normally considered necessary or 

a. be advised that they should take English language support classes or and that failure to do so could be detrimental to their studies and, in the event of failure, would be part of the evidence available to Examination Boards.
b. be required to take English language support classes. 


	 84/09


Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary

14 January 2009
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